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	Conference for Food Protection

Executive Board Meeting Minutes

Providence, RI
April 29-30, 2009




Voting members present:  Fandrey, Gifford, Gerzonich, Gerard, Morris, Ludwig, Coffill, Hardister, Nutt, Mitchell, Roberson, Ferko, Garren, Reimers, McSwane, Smith, Hicks, Otto, 
Voting members absent:  Williams, Coffman, Gurrisi, Hedman, 
Nonvoting members present:  Levee, Marlow, Hale, Bhatt, Rosenwinkel, Linton, Nutt, Hendy, Nummer, Everly, Wright, Pippert, Lineberry

Nonvoting members absent: None

Guests:  Jensen, Julian, Kohl, Tryba
NOTE:  All Council, Committee and Agency reports referred to in this document are posted online.

Opening – Conference Chair David Gifford, Presiding

Conference Chair Gifford called the meeting to order at 8:30 am.  Executive Director Lineberry read the Anti-trust Policy for the benefit of all assembled.  Wright recorded Roll Call while attendees introduced themselves.  Gifford welcomed our new Executive Treasurer, Eric Pippert, and thanked him for coming forward and accepting the position newly vacated by Trevor Hayes.  Guests Jensen (MTTC), Julian (LAC), Kohl (FMI), and Tryba were also acknowledged.  Gifford reminded the Board that the previous Meeting's Minutes (August 26-27, 2008) were approved via E-ballot.
Executive Director Report – Jeff Lineberry 

Lineberry and the Board discussed the economic situation as it relates to the 2010 Biennial Meeting.   We may experience up to a 25% reduction in registration and sponsorship.  The hotel is willing to reduce our obligation for the room block by 100 nights. The hotel understands the economic situation and is willing to be flexible.  The Board expressed the desire to have Jeff renegotiate terms now since we know there will be a downturn.  The Board discussed future limitations on travel affecting attendance and other concerns related to the Biennial meeting. 
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Reimers moved and Ludwig seconded the motion to have Lineberry reduce the CFP room block.  The motion carried unanimously.  
Applications for Council membership will be accepted from May 11 to July 2.  The application form will go live on the website.   A postcard and blast email will go out to notify members that the application process is open.  
The 2012 Biennial Meeting location will be held at the Hyatt Regency Hotel in Indianapolis, IN.  
The Crumbine Award jury has received submissions from the City of Columbus, OH and Waco/McLennan, TX.  Jeff Lineberry will participate on the jury call on May 8th to decide the winner. 

The CFP Board's fall meeting will be held August 25 and 26 in Rosemont, IL and will be hosted at the US Foodservice Headquarters.  Board members are encouraged to stay at the Rosemont Marriott Suites where US Foodservice has a rate of $109.    The Rosemont has a shuttle to O'Hare but not Midway.  Details will follow.
The Board discussed the use of e-votes to conduct its business.  Board members felt that e-votes may not always be appropriate and that there may be instances where a conference call is more appropriate.  Gifford recommended that e-votes be handled on a case by case basis rather then developing a policy.  Members were encouraged to express their concerns when voting situations arise.  

Lineberry raised a question about replacing a member that loses affiliation due to a change in employment. Constitution and Bylaws does not really address how that occurs. Membership category definitions might be needed.  No action was taken.
Executive Assistant Wright handed out statistical information on membership.  Membership currently stands at 490.  Membership ratios remain about the same.  There are now 20 academic members (a high) and 3 consumers (a low). 

Wright commented that the website is working well and is very easy to update.  Lineberry is trained and also able to make website updates so they are able to back each other up.  Kevin Hamstra has done an excellent job with the website's development.  One remaining task is setting up a secure payment program that will allow us to have online registration for the 2012 Biennial Meeting.  Hamstra, Lineberry, and Pippert will be seeking a solution in the next few months.   

Executive Treasurer Financial Report – Eric Pippert
New Executive Treasurer Eric Pippert extended his thanks to Trevor Hayes who has been extremely helpful during the transition process.  Pippert presented Hayes' previously submitted reports that are posted on the website.  Hayes will assist Pippert to complete the application for grant monies for the 2010 Biennial Meeting.  They have projected that there will be reduced operating capital after this next Biennial Meeting so the Board will have to be extremely frugal in future.  Workshop fees will most likely remain the same.  The sponsorship campaign needs to be as successful as possible to counterbalance costs.  
Pippert brought the Board's attention to the Audit Policy.  Does the Board wish to take advantage of this transition to have a 3rd party conduct an audit of CFP funds?  Cost estimate suggests this may run $10-15,000.  An outside audit has not been completed since 1998.   Hayes has transferred funds to Pippert's control as CD's have matured.  Pippert is bonded.  Reimers recommended that we do not have an external audit based upon Trevor's precise management of CFP funds.  The Board indicated general agreement.  
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Ferko moved and Reimers seconded the motion to have the internal audit committee review moneys being handed off to the new treasurer and prepare a report for the Board.  The motion carried unanimously.  

[image: image3.wmf]The Audit Committee has been charged with verifying the process of transferring Executive Treasurer monies between the outgoing and incoming position holders.  Pippert will notify Audit Chair Derstine and former Treasurer Hayes of this charge.

Lineberry stated that the CFP CitiBank MasterCard has been earning air miles on American Airlines and the current balance is approximately 60,000 miles.  He asked the Board to consider donating these miles to Trevor and Linda Hayes in appreciation for their careful management of Conference funds.   

[image: image4.wmf]Ludwig moved and Garren seconded the motion to donate the American Airlines miles to the Hayes'.  The motion carried unanimously.  

Gifford asked for a motion to approve the remaining recommendations in the submitted Executive Treasurer's report including the 1st quarter budget, the Providence budget and maintenance of a $75,000 reserve.  
[image: image5.wmf]Ludwig moved and Garren seconded the motion to accept the Executive Treasurer's report.  The motion carried unanimously.

Local Arrangements Committee Report – Ernie Julian
Ernie Julian, Co-Chair of the Local Arrangements Committee, presented the LAC report.  He handed out a list of the key committee members with their areas of responsibility.  Johnson and Wales University is heavily involved and will provide all the students we need to fill volunteer roles at the Biennial Meeting.  Twenty volunteers are already lined up and have been assigned to various roles.  IT people will assist and laptops, printers, projectors, etc. will be available.  Shaws and Stop 'n Shop will try to solicit money/donations locally to provide some entertainment.  Industry sponsorship solicitation may be an issue.  Johnson and Wales offered a keynote speaker, the Dean of the Culinary School.  The Board indicated that he would be an excellent choice.  Gifford thanked Julian for hosting and using his many years experience with CFP to do such an excellent job. 
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Reimers will send Julian copies of the local sponsorship files used for the 2008 Biennial Meeting to be used as The LAC wishes. 

No motion was made to accept the Local Arrangements Committee Report.
Old Business
Extracted Issue 2008-I-016 – Prohibit Undercooked Animal Foods Being Served from Child Menus 

Girard reported that the ad hoc committee recommended language for the food code and that they worked with the original submitter of this Issue, Ernie Julian.   The proposed language was submitted to the Board for e-vote and subsequently referred to the Board meeting for further discussion.  Julian reviewed the origin of the issue – to prevent service of undercooked comminuted meats to children under 12.  As revised the proposed language prohibits  such foods from being offered on a children's menu.  Gifford asked Smith for the status of 2009 Food Code and whether a decision today would impact the 2009 code.  Smith stated that it could.  Specific within FDA is that the recommendation coming out of this workgroup would be supported by the Agency.  The ensuing discussion included several issues of concern to foodservice operators.  Among these are possible expanded liability and what some see as the “slippery slope” that might lead to more Food Code language making operators responsible for limiting consumer behavior.
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Ludwig moved and Mitchell seconded motion to accept the revised language recommended by the ad hoc committee (see report attached).  Vote: 11 yes, 5 no with 1 abstention.  The motion carried. 
Extracted Issue 2008-III-020 – Cold Holding of Fish in Reduced Oxygen Packaging

Reimers stated that little work has been done with this Issue due to extenuating circumstances including the change of the ad hoc committee chair.  Reimers requested that members of the Board recommend members for this committee.  Research is available for review by members that volunteer for this committee.  The ad hoc committee will research and deliberate the Issue and a recommendation will come to the board in August.    

Council Reports 

Council I – Terry Levee/Deborah Marlow
Levee reviewed the previously submitted Council Report including changes in Committee rosters, ongoing work of the Council I Committees, and their progress.  Council I has three Committees – Plan Review, TCS Foods, and Criticality Education and Implementation.  Only Criticality membership has been approved. The other two will be available within 2 weeks for Board approval via e-vote.  Levee reported that within 30 days of approval, the committees will all have conference calls to review charges and direction. 

Much discussion was generated regarding the planned terminology for risk categories in the revised 2009 Food Code.  The FDA  selected terms were opposed by Council I at the 2008 biennial meeting in San Antonio.  The Committee submitted a proposal (see report attached) for Board approval that also resulted in an inconclusive e-vote. Following that vote Lineberry wrote a letter to Kevin Smith of FDA.  The letter advised Smith that the CFP had no recommendation for naming the three categories of violation in the 2009 Food Code and that the topic was referred to this Board meeting.  Smith indicated that, in the absence of a recommendation from CFP, FDA was moved to reinstate its original terminology choices.  Levee recommended that the Board accept the previously submitted majority report in which the committee recommended the use of three discreet terms of priority, foundation and core instead of the FDA's terms of priority, priority foundation, and core.    The Board acknowledges the diligent work of the Criticality Education and Implementation committee and concludes that the original charge to the committee (which included the formation of a focus group) was overly broad, not well defined, and unrealistic given the time and resources available. McSwane indicated that FDA could initiate a focus group down the road if they deem necessary.  It was determined that the Committee needs to be charged with directing their efforts to developing educational materials to support the terminology planned for the Food Code.
[image: image8.wmf]
Girard moved and Garren seconded the motion to charge the Committee to go forward with developing training and education materials based on the FDA's terminology planned for the 2009 Food Code.  The motion passed unanimously.

[image: image9.wmf]The Board recommended that Gifford send a letter to the FDA acknowledging the terms the FDA intends to put in the food code and offering the CFP's TCS Education and Implementation Committee to work to assist them with the education and implementation effort.
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Reimers moved and Roberson seconded the motion to accept the Council I report.  Motion was approved unanimously.

Council II – Aggie Hale/Chirag Bhatt
Hale thanked Bhatt for stepping into the position of Council Vice Chair after the resignation of Campbell.  Hale then reviewed the previously submitted Council II report.

The only Council II request for Board action at this meeting is that the Certification of Food Safety Professionals Committee wishes to charge the Allergen Committee with the responsibility for reviewing the content of the Allergen Management Course that is currently under development within FDA's Division of Human Resource Development.

Smith expressed reservations about the report submitted by the Inspection Form Scoring Committee – committee members stated that the report is summarizing the status of the committee's activities last April; it does not summarize any subsequent action.

[image: image11.wmf]Reimers moved and Garren seconded the motion to accept the Council II report.  Motion was approved unanimously.
Council III Report – Ken Rosenwinkel/Rich Linton
Rosenwinkel reported that all four Committees are up and running.  He briefly reviewed the previously submitted report.   He requested that the Board accept the appointment of Bob Reinhard to chair the Blade Tenderization Committee and that a non-member volunteer consultant be approved.  

[image: image12.wmf]Reimers moved and Garren seconded motion to approve Committee Chair Reinhard and the non-member consultant.  Motion was approved unanimously.
There was a discussion of expanding the membership of the sanitizer committee by including all those who signed up. 
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Reimers moved and Ferko seconded the motion to ask the Sanitizer Committee Chair to add all interested members to the Committee and not have alternates; also one membership requirement was waived due to specific knowledge.  Motion was approved unanimously.

[image: image14.wmf]Smith moved and Nutt seconded motion to advise the Chairs of the Allergen Committee that any recommendation related to the curriculum in Program Standard II as relates to allergen awareness be developed in consultation with the Council II Program Standards Certification of Food Safety Regulatory Professionals Work Group.  Motion was approved unanimously.
[image: image15.wmf]Ferko moved and Roberson seconded motion to accept the Council III Report.  The motion carried unanimously.

Standing Committee Reports 

Constitution, Bylaws, and Procedures – Ruth Hendy

Hendy summarized her previously submitted report and noted that so far during this meeting, she has identified several items that will need to be addressed by the Committee such as a definition of membership, voting privileges of Federal representatives, clarification of a quorum, privacy policy, and electronic voting.  Hendy further reported that the Committee reviewed the MTTC bylaws and found no conflict with CFP bylaws.  A report will soon be provided with updated Committee member names.  The Committee also seeks to add 3 industry members.  

Hendy recommends the Board ask the Committee to establish a quorum definition, define consituencies, especially the term "Other," and that they review the audit policy.  
[image: image16.wmf]
Ludwig moved and Garren seconded a motion to have the Committee work on these items and include pursuing the definition of a retiree category.  The motion carried unanimously. 

During the report of another Committee, the subject of voting of federal agency Committee members arose.  Hendy asked whether her Committee should explore rewriting the bylaws to allow each agency to decide voting rights of their agency members as well as how to define Federal members versus consultants.  
[image: image17.wmf]Reimers moved and Garren seconded the motion to task the Committee to address procedures to define federal agency voting and present recommendations to the Board in August.  The motion carried unanimously.
[image: image18.wmf]Reimers moved and Roberson seconded the motion to accept the Constitution and Bylaws Committee Report.  The motion carried unanimously.
Program – Brian Nummer 
Nummer demonstrated a wireless polling device that can be used in group meetings to get instant feedback.  Nummer reported that Committee member names have not been finalized.  Board member Williams volunteered to join the Committee.  The topic of the 2010 Biennial Meeting Workshop will be “Behavior-based Food Safety”.  Nummer reviewed the proposed speakers and topics and invited further suggestions/comments from the Board.  

The Board discussed workshop details including the role of Johnson and Wales University, a student price reduction (considering all the major universities in the area), the possible use of sponsorship money for attendee scholarships, and the recording of presentations.  Otto recommended that a bioterrorism aspect be included in the workshop as it allows for more monies to be used for attendance from bioterrorism funds.

[image: image19.wmf]Reimers moved and Nutt seconded the motion to accept the Program Committee Report.  The motion carried unanimously.
Nummer stated that he appreciates the assistance provided by the previous chair Schaffner and recommends that a mentoring/training process be considered as a constitutional issue.

Issue – Vicki Everly

Everly briefly reviewed her previously submitted report.  The Committee has yet to meet because the work of the Committee will begin as we approach the Issue submission process.  All Council Chairs and Vice Chairs are members of the Committee.   The Committee's goal is to better prepare all Committees to submit Issues properly.  To that end, the Issue Committee will develop guidance on writing Issues.  Much work will go into assisting Committee Chairs as they prepare their Issues for submission.  This effort will also ease the work of the Council Chairs as they review and assign Issues and the Councils as they deliberate the Issues.  Tentative dates for Issue submission have been provided to the Executive Director.  Everly recommends that the deadline for Issue submission be 1/8/2010.  
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Reimers moved and Garren seconded the motion to accept the Issue Committee Report.  The motion carried unanimously. 
Food Managers Training, Testing and Certification – Joyce Jensen 

Jensen reported that the Committee has had two conference calls and a January face to face meeting.  She reviewed her previously submitted report including items such as the time a test provider can hold an unused test, the need to tighten language to ensure separation between training providers and testing providers, and a proposal to remove the word "monitor" from the standard.  She reported that Bylaws review has been ongoing and there may be recommendations to change the name of the Committee to Food Protection Manager Certification (dropping training and testing), changes to better define constituencies, and the addition of a membership category for trainers.  

There was discussion of the ability of Agency members to vote on Committees.  Members of the MTTC Committee wish to have Federal members vote. Smith stated that the FDA feels it is better to have them not vote but is okay with members voting on Standing Committees.  
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Ludwig moved and Garren seconded the motion to accept the MTTC Committee Report that included some membership changes.  The motion carried unanimously.

Jensen thanked Wright for making prompt website postings and encouraged the Board to review the MTTC Orientation Powerpoint Presentation created by Cindy Woodley.

Audit – Wayne Derstine (absent)

Lineberry reported that the Audit Committee reviewed various items at the request of Executive Treasurer Hayes and found no discrepancies.  It further commended Hayes on his excellent record keeping.  

[image: image22.wmf]Reimers moved and Roberson seconded the motion to accept the Audit Committee Report.  The motion carried unanimously.

Strategic Planning – Roger Hancock (absent) 
Hancock submitted a report with the minutes of a conference call meeting.  Committee member Gerzonich stated that meetings have been scheduled to address charges.  The Committee is looking at such things as how CFP may fit in with the global food safety initiative and how to increase manufacturing participation.  There was some Board discussion of encouraging manufacturing and other non-retail participation in CFP without diluting emphasis on retail and the Food Code.
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Reimers moved and Roberson seconded the motion to accept the Strategic Planning Committee Report.  The motion carried unanimously.

Nominating – Elizabeth Nutt 
Nutt informally reviewed the mandated membership of the Nominating Committee and read the list of eligible persons for 2010-2012 Conference Chair and Vice Chair for future consideration.
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Garren moved and Ferko seconded the motion to accept the Nominating Committee Report.  The motion carried unanimously.

Other Committee Reports 

ACAC – Lee Cornman

ACAC Representative Cornman reported that the Committee had a brief meeting in January.  Due to the confidential nature of the Committee's oversight responsibilities, there was nothing that could be shared with the Board.
Sponsorship (ad hoc) – Greg Orman (absent)
Levee reported for Orman.  The Sponsorship Committee requested to have Gina Nicholson replace Kristi Grzywinski who has left NRA.
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Reimers moved and Roberson seconded the motion to accept the Sponsorship Committee Report.  The motion carried unanimously.

Federal Agency Reports 

FDA – Kevin Smith 
Smith reviewed various topics of interest to the Board, including:
· New Commissioners will be assuming duties – both from Local Health Departments (New York and Baltimore).
· Further action on FDA reorganization is pending arrival of commissioners.

· Attention is being paid to FDA's relationship with states as part of food safety network – lots of coordination is needed. Most recent 50 states' meeting was productive.

· Food safety spending will increase at the Federal level.

· Sliced tomatoes will be addressed outside the Food Code based on a study showing that pre-chilling did not significantly reduce risk.

· Cut leafy greens will be addressed as a TCS food in the 2009 Food Code.

· Entire FDA website is being updated to new framework.

· A new Employee Health and Hygiene Practices booklet will cover Chapter 2 in Q&A format.

· An FDA Advisory has been issued on eating raw sprouts. 

· A partial cooking Issue coming out of the Conference was supported by FDA and the subsequent language revision helped get better requirements in the 2009 Food Code.  Smith thanked Garren for her participation in the development of this language.

Smith reported that John Marcello will be reporting on the Food Safety risk factors early in 2010 since there are now three sets of data collections available.  Marcello will report on trends.  
The 2009 FDA Food Code  may be available as early as June.  Nutt asked if the FDA would provide a summary of changes since 2005 including the 07 supplement.  Smith indicated that a summary would be provided. 
USDA – John Hicks 

Hicks indicated that he would be replacing Paul Uhler on the Board.  
· Ground beef grinding is being evaluated due to E.coli.
· FSIS expects to pursue rule making related to retail meat processing and retail daily slicing operations.

· RTE sliced meat and poultry regulations have been published.  Guidance for interpretation of the new regulation is available on the FSIS website. 

CDC – Charles Otto 

Otto briefly reviewed his previously submitted report, "News You can Use," including:
· Outbreaks - salmonella enteriditis is still #1, followed by campylobacter, shigellosis, then cryptosporidium. 
· Detection is far outpassing prevention in FBI outbreaks. Everyone needs to look at putting more preventive programs in place. 
· Epi-Ready program has trained over 1500 regulators in 21 states and DC. 
· CIFOR is coming out with new guidance. 
Other Business 

Reimers and Smith discussed an issue related to shipping of shellfish in a state that has no shellfish program.  Issue needs to be submitted to ISSC by June.  Reimers and Smith will write the Issue and will submit it on behalf of CFP.  Someone will be identified (possibly an FDA/CFP member) who will represent the Issue at ISSC Meeting.  The CFP Board tacitly agreed that this action is appropriate and wishes to review the submission document before it is sent to ISSC.

Smith asked if there is a CFP Policy on third party subsidy of Committee expenses and if Committee Chairs are aware of availability of CFP monies to defray costs of Committee meetings. Committees should come to the board first.  There was some discussion of these questions but no formal motions or outcomes.
Smith questioned whether we need to look at how Issues are assigned to Council III.  The concern may be that we approach the language of the Issue (the regulation?) more than the science.  Everly stated that there is an important connection between words and science and it behooves the Issue Chair to apply both as needed.  Everly discussed the possibility that a science-based abstract be available at the Council meeting along with the suggested language of the change to help direct discussion.  The Issue Chair will work on this.  

Adjournment
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McSwane moved and Hicks seconded motion to adjourn the meeting.  The motion passed unanimously.

Chair Gifford adjourned the meeting at 12:15 p.m. on May 1, 2009.  
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